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AMESBURY SCHOOL COMMITTEE

SCHOOL COMMITTEE MEETING MINUTES                                
AMESBURY HIGH SCHOOL

DECEMBER 4, 2012
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Present at 7:00 p.m. were Thatcher Kezer, Chair, Debra LaValley, Stan Schwartz, Bonnie Schultz, Gale Hanshaw, Tom McGee, Peter Hoyt, Michele S. Robinson, Superintendent of Schools and Jonah Einson, Student Representative. 

The Chair called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. The Pledge of Allegiance was lead by the Student Advisory Council representative, Jonah Einson.  
II.
COMMENTS BY VISITORS, DELEGATIONS

None.
III.
PRESENTATIONS

A.
Girls Soccer Team – CAL Champs


The chair called on Glen Gearin, Athletic Director, to introduce the 


Girls Soccer Team.  Coach Cathy Berry asked the team to introduce



themselves.  Meg Cullen, Erin Leary, Taylor Tagliente, Emily Martin,



Hannah Zannini, Kelly DeFazio, Lauren Fedorchak, Natalie Dawes,



Rachel Dawes, Hayley Tagliente, Emily Williams, Brenna Whitley,



Alexis Boswell, Hayley Buonodono, and Sydney Sunenberg.  The School 



Committee applauded their success. 


B.
Football Team – CAL Champs


Coach Thom Connors invited the Seniors and Captains of the AHS


Football Team to introduce themselves.  Matthew Talbot, Devlin Gobeil,


Bram Robinson, Perry Mroz, Robert Campbell, Nicholas Fiorella, Joe



Moison, Curran O’Connor, Jake Taylor, Shawn Bannon, and Grant



Bellino.  The School Committee applauded their success.  In both the



Girls Soccer Team and the Football Team there were many students



who received awards, i.e., Player of the Year, All League, and All Stars.



Coach Connors was named Coach of the Year.  The coaches talked



about how these students are also doing very well academically.



Both teams said that they felt more like a family than a sports team.


C.
Student Advisory Council Members


Jonah Einson, School Committee Representative to the Student Advisory


Council asked the students to introduce themselves and which grade they



represent on the council.  Laura Bucher, Meghan Chines, Gregory Folsom,



John Gadbois, Liam Gallagher, Charlotte Hyde, Jacob Martin, Colleen



Noonan, Eli Ratner, Padraic Rowan and Katherine Vesely.  They informed


the School Committee that Elizabeth McAndrews approached them regarding



participating in an advisor/advisee program as part of the NEASC require-



ments.  One of the students who is on the regional SAC said that students



across the country are upset with the new regulations with regard to the



new lunch restrictions.  Ms. LaValley told the students to write to their



legislators to get the word out that students are against the new regulations.
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There was a brief question and answer period between the School


Committee and the members of the Student Advisory Council.



The SAC members expressed a few things that they would like



to see offered at the high school.  An enhanced music program that


includes the whole arts program, an AP Biology course, resources



for clubs, i.e., the ping pong club uses a broken table and broken paddles 


as well as money for the AHS Weekly to pay for some things they would



like to do in connection with the newspaper.



The Chair explained that the budgets in the last few years have



been difficult but we are getting to a place where we may be 



able to bring back programs.  The School Committee asked if



“Rachel’s Challenge” and the “Be a Buddy Not a Bully” programs



were still in place and being discussed among the student body.



Jonah Einson, in agreement with other SAC members, feel safe



at Amesbury High School.  They said that students didn’t come



to them to talk about how they were bullied but they have heard



while attending Regional SAC meetings that regional schools



do have to deal with bullying and it makes Amesbury’s students



glad that they don’t have to deal with some of the issues of the



larger schools.


D.
Cashman and Amesbury Elementary Schools – School



Improvement Plans



Mr. Helliesen, Amesbury Elementary School Principal and



M. Louise Charette, Principal of the Cashman Elementary School



both gave PowerPoint presentations.  Mr. Helliesen said that 


student scores are improving and they are working on fostering



a partnership between families and the school community.



Ms. LaValley asked if both principals could come to the



next school committee meeting on 12/18 so the committee has



time to review the data and formulate questions.  Ms. Schultz


asked the principals if they could include a monthly calendar



in the poly’s that they send home to parents electronically.



Ms. Charette said the Cashman School is working on the use



of data to show them where students are doing well or are



falling short of where the faculty hoped the students would



be.  They will continue using data from a number of sources 


and are forming monthly professional study teams.



Jonah Einson asked Ms. Charette about the term “21st Century



Skills” and if she could elaborate on how that is used in the



data and in the classroom.  He asked if it was too early in a 


student’s development to talk about preparing students to 
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enter the work force.  Ms. Charette answered that it was not too 


early because it is not all about technology.  We need to prepare 


students how to communicate. Communication skills are critical 


in a student’s development.  Jonah then asked what kinds of tools 


they are using to help students develop these skills.  Designing units 


of study where children are working in groups to problem solve.



Destination Imagination is a team solving organization.



Mr. Schwartz asked how they pull the data together as this is



new ground.  Ms. Charette said that the most effective way is to use one 


computer and project it on a screen and everyone is looking at the same



information at the same time.  It provides for an opportunity to develop great 


problem solving skills.  The data come from many sources and teachers and 


administrators have to look at a combination of statistics to work on solutions.



Mr. Schwartz shared that there should be a way to combine these sources of 


information into one tool that can give good data as they are combined.

IV.
 ADMINISTRATIVE REPORTS


A.
Director of Assessment and Accountability Report


None.

B.
Superintendent’s Report


Dr. Robinson followed up with the two elementary principal reports commenting


on the good work being done at the school level.  She emphasized the value


in utilizing data to inform instruction.  The first step in meeting our district



goals is to work on the development of curriculum integrating the common


core standards.  The education evaluation is being used to set goals


and identify action steps as we progress through the school year.  Also



important in this work is the development of common assessments for



students.  The Superintendent is very proud of the work being done at all



school levels.



Last night the Amesbury Educational Foundation honored Brad Ford



by inducting him in the Hall of Honor as a Friend of Education.  It was



a wonderful event.



The Superintendent also spoke about the student leaders who attended



the school committee meeting.  They have accomplished much in their



work here at Amesbury High School.



At the Budget/Finance Subcommittee meeting prior to this meeting the



FY13 budget reductions were discussed and Ms. LaValley will fill in



the full committee during her report.  She recommended members look



at the master calendar and partake in the many holiday celebrations that



will be coming up in the next few weeks. 
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V.
ITEMS FOR APPROVAL OR EARLY CONSIDERATION
A. Approval of Minutes

Motion by Mr. Hoyt, seconded by Ms. LaValley to approve the minutes dated November 20, 2012. Vote: 6, Yes, 1 Abstain (McGee). Student Rep., Yes.

B.
Business


1.
2nd Reading Policy JLCA Physical Examination of Students






Ms. Hanshaw told the committee that the policy subcommittee



received input from Nurse Leader, Joan Connor, who suggested




that the highlighted changes will bring the policies up-to-date.

Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Ms. Schultz to approve Policy JLCA Physical Examination of Students. Unanimous, Student Rep., Yes.



2nd Reading Policy JLCB Inoculations Immunizations



Once again, Ms. Hanshaw told the committee that this policy has been



reviewed and updated by Nurse Leader, Joan Connor.


Motion by Ms. Hanshaw, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to approve Policy JLCB Immunizations on the 2nd reading.  Unanimous, Yes, Student Rep., Yes.


2.
Update on Joint Meeting with MASC on Training



Ms. LaValley asked the committee members if they could send



her some dates that would work in the month of January.  It




will most likely be a block of time, 2 hours at the maximum.




She asked that members to send her only dates that they 




can’t attend a meeting.


3.
Superintendent Goals Discussion (out of order)


The Superintendent gave out an updated version of the first


draft of her goals.  Mr. Schwartz asked Dr. Robinson if she


could take the committee through the goals as they were in



an updated format.  Ms. Hanshaw noted that the Superintendent



said she would plan school visits but no number was indicated.



The Superintendent said it would be three visits per school.
Motion by Mr. Hoyt, seconded by Ms. LaValley to approve the Superintendent’s  
2012/2013 goals as amended.  Unanimous, Yes, Student Rep., Yes.

4.
Set Date for Mid-Year Goals Review


As there is no second school committee meeting in the month of


February, the committee usually chooses a date to discuss their



mid-year goals.  The committee set February 11, 2013 for this


discussion with a snow date of February 25, 2013 at 5:30 p.m.



The place of the meeting is to be determined.
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VI.
INFORMATIONAL ITEMS

A.
Subcommittee Reports


1.
Budget/Finance Subcommittee – Ms. LaValley


Motion by Mayor Kezer, seconded by Mr. Schwartz to suspend the rules so that the committee may conduct business after 9:00 p.m.  Unanimous, Yes, Student Rep, Yes.


Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Mr. Schwartz to accept a $5,000 donation from the Richard A. Eaton Charitable Foundation to help families unable to pay the part or all of a student’s athletic user fees.  The only requirement is that we report back to the
foundation the number of students who make use of this donation.  Unanimous, Yes.



Update on food service program; as of November 26th Chartwell’s




is in the negative amount of $27,000 and this is the year Chartwell’s 




is responsible, by contract, that they will pay any loss of money that




occurred during this school year.  The loss is due to the federal guide-




lines that state that no sugared drinks like fruit juice or foods high



in fat (french fries) can be offered to students in schools.  Now that




these foods and drinks are not available, the number of students eating




lunch at school has dropped considerably.  The numbers at the elementary




level are even lower than the secondary level.








All of the preparation work has been done for installing the condensation 



tank at the middle school over the holiday break. The Guardian/National 



Grid work is ongoing but is almost finished.






The 9C cuts have been announced.  Cities and towns will lose 5%




of the Circuit Breaker monies that they were expecting.  We will




lose ½ of the McKinney Vento money.  What was going to be




$16,000 will now be $8,000 that was not in the budget, it is in




addition to any money in the budget.  Mr. Jack stated that even with the




cuts, the school department will still have $75,000 to $95,000 more




Circuit Breaker money than was expected.




Choice numbers are down because the elementary grades are closed.




This means that we are not able to take in as many Choice students as 



we have going to schools outside of Amesbury. 




Ms. LaValley thanked Mr. Jack for the time he has been willing to



spend as the Interim Business Administrator.  The committee repeated




the thanks to Mr. Jack.


2.
Policy Subcommittee – Ms. Hanshaw
Ms. Hanshaw stated that the subcommittee will meet on
Thursday, December 13th.
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3.
Personnel Subcommittee – Stanley Schwartz



Mr. Schwartz stated that this subcommittee will meet prior



to the next school committee meeting at 5:30 p.m. due to




the 6:30 p.m. reception for retirees.

B.
Communications

1.
Student Advisory Council – Jonah Einson



Jonah stated that the students are excited to work in collaboration




with teachers on the NEASC project.  Mr. Schwartz encouraged




Jonah to attend some of the budget sessions to see what the process




is all about.  Some major decisions have been made because of the



input from the students.




Mr. McGee gave a report on the Delegate Assembly at the




MASC/MASS Conference in November.  All of the Resolutions



were approved at the Assembly.  An amendment was added




to one of the resolutions that the assembly did not pass.




Ms. LaValley spoke about the wonderful honor bestowed on Mr. Ford




by AEFI.  He was named a “Friend of Education” at a reception on




December 3rd.  She thanked AEFI for their work in preparing a tribute



to Mr. Ford.




Kudos to those who contributed to the success of the Amesbury




Holiday Parade.  Very nicely done.




Mr. Hoyt said there are two unsung heroes who were involved in




putting Mr. Ford’s AEFI honor together.  One is Meryl Goldsmith




who is the voice of AEFI on the video and the other is Russ Munroe




who did a beautiful job in putting the video together shown in the




auditorium.




Amesbury Community Television has set up times for children




young and old to come to see Santa.  All you need to bring is an 




unwrapped gift.




Mr. McGee reminded everyone that the Cashman Elementary




School concert will take place on December 12th at 7 p.m.



The Chair read the Future Agenda Items.



VII.
FUTURE MEETINGS AND AGENDA ITEMS
1.
School Improvement Plans Secondary (12/18/12)


2.
Retiree Reception (12/18/12)


3.
School Committee Organization Meeting (1/3/13)


4.
Special Education Facilitators Attend (2/13)


5.
Joint Training on Evaluation Tool MASC (1/13)


6.
Mid-Year School Committee Goals (2/11/13)
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VIII.
PRESS CONFERENCE
 None.

IX.
EXECUTIVE SESSION


None.

Motion by Ms. LaValley, seconded by Mr. Hoyt to adjourn the meeting at 
9:25 p.m. Unanimous, Yes, Student Rep., Yes.






Respectfully Submitted,






Tom McGee, Secretary
Amesbury Public Schools Mission Statement

The Amesbury School District is unconditionally committed to every child, ensuring that all students experience success through the development of attitudes and skills necessary for lifelong learning by providing the highest quality staff, meaningful learning experiences, and a vitally involved community.
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